CITY OF MORO
MINUTES OF APRIL 4, 2017
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
 
The Moro City Council met for a regular Council Meeting, Tuesday, April 4, 2017, 7:00 p.m. at the Moro City Hall.  The following were present Mayor Andy Anderson; Councilors Bryan Cranston, Seth vonBorstel, Jim Payne and Perry Thurston; Kya Mabe-City Administrator (CA), John English-Director of Public Works (DPW); Lisa Shafer, Deena Johnson, Lisa Farquharson, Marie Kauffman, Dan and Conny Bubb, Bert Perisho, Teresa McCallum, Carey Hughes, Jody Jo Bonney, Joseph Belshe, Nell Melzer, Susan Dennis and Marylou Dennis.

CONSENT AGENDA-MINUTES-BILLS-FINANCIAL REPORT- There was a motion (vonBorstel/Thurston) to approve the March 7, 2017 Regular Council Meeting minutes as presented. Motion Carried.  

There was a motion (Cranston/vonBorstel) to approve March bills totaling $16,600.57, check numbers 11770-11787 and 15041.  Motion Carried.    

PAST DUE WATER/SEWER ACCOUNTS – There were 12 disconnect notices delivered. All paid a portion due or have made arrangements.

VISITORS – Lisa Shafer and Deena Johnson – Mrs. Shafer and Mrs. Johnson shared their updates and new ideas.  They explained they have been in contact with artists, vendors, musicians and the Sherman County Museum about the First Saturday Art Walks and have received great interest and excitement about the events.  They are hoping to start the First Saturday Art Walks in May and run until October.  As well as, hold a quilt and fiber event the first week of July.  An additional idea brought to the table was ‘Adopt a Pot’. Last year the Main Street Committee, with funding from the City, purchased new planters to line Main Street.  Mrs. Shafer shared she feels we could start an Adopt a Pot program and get the community members to help with the purchase of plantings, fertilizer, etc.  It was also suggested, the possibility of adding a sign or plaque stating who ‘adopted the pot’.  The Council agreed this is a great idea and Ms. Kya Mabe (CA) will get notices out in the next billing cycle.  Mrs. Shafer and Mrs. Johnson also mentioned the Solar Eclipse taking place in August.  There will be a major increase of traffic through Moro and they are hoping we can take advantage of it, possibly with music and a barbeque in the park, etc.  The Council suggested there also be a notice asking for donations for events in the City of Moro Park. 

Lisa Farquharson and Marie Kauffman – Mrs. Farquharson introduced herself as the CEO of The Dalles Area Chamber of Commerce and after the prior discussion with Mrs. Shafer and Mrs. Johnson, was the first to adopt a pot!  Mrs. Farquharson and Mrs. Kauffman shared what the Chamber has to offer the City.  They also talked about their level memberships, 6 levels from basic to diamond.  Mrs. Farquharson explained she would be willing to help the City customize their membership by trading items for more marketing since this is the direction the City is headed.  After further discussion there was a motion (vonBorstel/Thurston) to become a member of The Dalles Area Chamber of Commerce with the ‘gold’ membership at $840.00 with the understanding there will be customizations to the membership package. Motion Carried. 

Dan Bubb – Mr. Bubb shared he is with Gorge Networks and is interested in bringing fiber to the citizens of Moro.  Mr. Bubb shared he estimates a cost of roughly $120,000.00, however, many things may increase or decrease the estimate.  Mr. Bubb also estimated the standard monthly fees would be around $49.00.  Some of the items that may affect cost are the County and how much they will charge to allow Gorge Networks to use their fiber ‘backbone’, the possibility of the City providing a space for the fiber cabinet, citizen interest, what percent of the community would use the service, etc.  The City will work on getting more information together and will try to work with the County and the other Cities.  
	

COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS REGARDING AGENDA ITEMS – 
· Ms. Hughes encourages the Council to look into setting a cap on water usage.
· Ms. McCallum would like the City to consider a discounted water rate for the senior citizens who already struggle with their water and sewer payments.  
· Mr. Belshe suggested to Mrs. Shafer and Mrs. Johnson to check with the County about the newly passed ‘Mass Gathering’ Ordinance about their events.  Mr. Belshe shared he was not sure if it would pertain to them, Councilor vonBorstel explained he understood it was to prevent mass gathering within one single entity.  Ms. Mabe (CA) will double check with the County to ensure the Mass Gathering ordinance will not pertain to or hinder Mrs. Shafer and Mrs. Johnson’s progress.

LANDSCAPE PROJECT – Mr. John English (DPW) explained the back area is in the process of being prepared for pavers and a patio area.  Mayor Anderson shared Ms. Mabe (CA) and he are in the process of choosing plants and shrubs. Mayor Anderson also shared Ms. Mabe (CA) and he are open to suggestions as far as hardy plants and shrubs.  

DOWNTOWN REVITALIZATION PROGRAM APPLICATION – Ms. Mabe (CA) shared she has yet to receive any completed applications but hopes to start receiving completed applications as the deadline is Tuesday, April 25, 2017. 

WATER AND WASTEWATER MAPPING - DLCD – Mr. John English (DPW) shared the project is moving forward and he has a meeting setup with Tenneson Engineering next week to go over mapping details.   

CREEK MAINTENANCE AND UPKEEP – Mr. English (DPW) shared he spoke with the Gilliam County Sheriff’s Office and for roughly $300.00 a day, for fuel and the supervisor, they can send a crew of 4 or more people to clean up the creek. Mr. English also spoke with Amber Degrange who will be the crew leader for OYCC and Mrs. Degrange doesn’t see an issue with the OYCC crew doing the cleanup.  The issue with OYCC is not all can run equipment such as weed whackers, mowers, etc.  Councilor vonBorstel suggested talking to the County to see if they would be willing to split the bill, as the majority of the area needing cleanup belongs to them. Mayor Anderson stressed that if any excavating or major equipment is needed we really need to start the permitting process and determine the in water work window.   

RESERVOIR REPAIRS – Mr. English (DPW) explained so far everything has gone smooth with the reservoir repairs.  While the repair team was here they realized the roof had a few leaks, they estimated $5,800.00 to repair the leaks and eaves.  Mr. English shared he ran everything by Mayor Anderson and got approval to move forward with the roof repairs.  Mr. English explained he is in process of a final water test and should have results first thing Wednesday.  Once the test results are in, the repair project will be complete and the reservoir will be back online Wednesday afternoon.  
    
ANNUAL VERIFIED STATEMENT OF ECONOMIC INTEREST (SEI) – Ms. Mabe (CA) shared the Councilors should have received their invitation to complete the Statement of Economic Interest.  It is due by April 15, 2017.

BUDGETARY ITEMS TO THINK ABOUT FOR 2017-18 – Mayor Anderson explained Ms. Mabe put together a work sheet explaining that Portland’s Consumer Price Index had an increase of 1.8% and what the water and sewer rates would be if entertained. Councilor Thurston stated he would rather meter water than have a flat rate and shared his aversion in using Portland’s CPI.  Councilor Cranston suggested he would round the monthly total to $100.00 dollars, Councilor vonBorstel agreed.  There was a lengthy discussion on this topic. Highlights – the minimum cost for a meter reading program is $15,000.00, the City uses Portland’s CPI because it is the nearest regional figure, the water rates are set this way due to loan rules and regulations and the possibility of entertaining the idea of reading meters once or twice a year to set a bench mark on usage. There was a motion (vonBorstel/Thurston) to keep the current water ($49.10) and a sewer ($50.33) rates the same and look into a hardship study/usage rate. Motion Carried. The Council then discussed the County’s decision to entertain a 2% COLA increase for their employees and whether the City should do the same.  Mayor Anderson explained he feels the City should not entertain the 2% COLA increase for City employees, both Mr. English and Ms. Mabe recently received raises and Mayor Anderson doesn’t see how the City can provide a COLA increase when they chose not to inflate the water and sewer rates.  The Council thanked Mr. English and Ms. Mabe for their hard work and agreed to not entertain the 2% COLA increase.

BUDGET COMMITTEE MEETING – SCHEDULING - Ms. Mabe shared it is that time of year and the budget committee meetings need to be scheduled.  The Council has scheduled the budget committee meeting for Tuesday, May 16, 2017 at 7:00PM and if a second budget committee meeting is needed it is scheduled for Tuesday, May 23, 2017 at 7:00PM. 

RESCHEDULE JULY COUNCIL MEETING DUE TO HOLIDAY – The regular July council meeting falls on the 4th of July.  The Council has rescheduled the July council meeting for Thursday, July 6, 2017 at 7:00 PM.

[bookmark: _GoBack]POSSIBLE COMBINING OF MORO FIRE DEPARTMENTS – Councilor Cranston shared he is on the Moro Rural Fire Department(MRFD) board and at their last meeting the idea of combining the MRFD and Moro City Fire arose.  Councilor Cranston explained Wasco and Rufus annexed with North Sherman Fire and Grass Valley annexed with South Sherman Fire.  Councilor Cranston stated this is in the very beginning stages of discussion and he will have a conversation with the County Assessor for more information.  Ms. Mabe will contact Wasco and Grass Valley to get more information on the process they followed.  

BURN PILE – FEE SCHEDULE FOR NON RESIDENCE – Mr. English (DPW) shared we have had tree contractors dumping stumps and branches.  Mayor Anderson explained further, we cannot burn the stumps; we have to dig and bury them.  Councilor Cranston asked what is the difference between contractors and residents dumping stumps? Mayor Anderson stated our citizens are charged a debris removal fee by the contractors and the contractors are dumping them for free. After further discussion the Council decided to start with a sign and readdress at a later time.  

COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS CONCERNING ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA – 
· Teresa McCallum asked the Council to clarify what her responsibility is for the right of way.  After the winter months there are large holes and muddy area where she parks.  The Council explained she is responsible to the edge of the pavement.  
· Bert Perisho reiterated the Solar Eclipse in August is a huge event.  Mr. Perisho encouraged the City to get in contact with surrounding Cities, they are expecting as many as 250,000 people in the Madras area that weekend, Mr. Perisho and ODOT are expecting a traffic nightmare through our area. Mr. Perisho (a former council member) also explained the City did have a water and sewer rate study done about 8 years ago.  Through that study they found the flat rate that the City charged was very close to what their suggested base rate would be, and then there would be metered usage charges on top of that. 
· Robert Powell had a few items to discuss about the City of Moro Cemetery. Mr. Powell asked if the City had any further information on Azure’s thought on replacing the fence, the weeds are going to start again and they are pushing the fence over.  Councilor Cranston stated he would visit with Azure and get more information.  Mr. Powell also explained he originally volunteered to mow the Cemetery; he is now requesting payment of $20.00/hour.  Mr. Powell shared he has also been trying to fill in a portion of the Cemetery that is not level.  Through the County’s project the City has an excess amount of dirt and Mr. Powell would like to use his equipment to move it into the Cemetery, volunteer his time and asked the City to pay for fuel.  

GOOD OF THE ORDER – 
· Councilor vonBorstel mentioned Pacific Power is no longer using the switch grid and that property may be coming back to the City, we need to look into the agreement to confirm.
· Councilor Thurston wanted to discuss the area by the reservoir that is used by the TV Company and explained it has old satellite dishes and wiring around.  Mr. English stated he would contact the company and have it cleaned up. 

Next Council Meeting is scheduled for May 2, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m. 
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